Minutes of the Bondi Junction Precinct Meeting (AGM) held at Waverley Library on 18 May 2011 
 
Chaired by Peter Lynch with Stephen B. Cohen taking minutes 
 
The meeting opened at 6.30 pm by the Chairman 
 
All current correspondence and notifications are available on the table at the rear of the room. 
 
 
Present 
 
Mayor Sally Betts; Councillor Mora Main; Council officers: Mary Shiner, Maree Girdler, Libby O'Neil, Annette Trubenbach and Meredith Wallace and in excess of 70 residents, as per the attendance sheets. 
 
 
Apologies 
 
Belinda Archer and Bruce Notley-Smith (Member for Coogee) 
 
 
Absent 
 
Councillor Kerryn Sloan, who is chairing  another Council meeting and Councillor Rose Jackson 
 
 
Matters arising from the minutes of the AGM on 19 May 2010 
 
Eric Scott said the minutes should have stated that it was an AGM, not just a regular Precinct meeting. 
 
Moved by Andrea Baker and seconded by Tony Moses that the amended minutes be accepted. 
 
 
Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting on 16 February 2011 
 
Enid Hokin says the Tea Gardens is the worst of the hotels in the area. 
 
Frank Cahill submitted a motion to amend the minutes to reflect the following: 
 
"1. At the Bondi Junction Precinct meeting held on 16 February 2011, no mention was made by the mayor or anyone attending the meeting that the DA for the extension of Tea Gardens’ extended trading hours had been received by Council; 
 
2. Furthermore, no mention was made that it had been notified with a closing date for submissions of 28 February 2011 
 
3. That paragraph 10 from the top of page 2 of the draft minutes be reworded to read: 
 
The Tea Gardens Hotel had a limited consent to trade until 3am. Mayor [Sally] Betts disclosed that Tea Gardens was trading illegally and the matter was currently with Council’s lawyers." 

Danielle Ecuyer confirms no mention of a DA and date was mentioned at the meeting. 
 
Gil Morris also stated a date was not mentioned at the meeting. 
 
Stephen B. Cohen stated that the paragraph in question originally read: 

 
The Tea gardens had limited consent to trade till 3.00 am and have lodged an application to renew this consent which has recently lapsed. 
 
The application referred to above would be the DA. 
 
Mayor Sally Betts stated that she cannot recollect whether she mentioned the date 28 February 2011, but definitely mentioned the DA. Perhaps nobody had heard her due to the high level of noise in the room at the time. 
 
Moved by Nikki Jackson and seconded by Graham Johnstone that the amended minutes be accepted. 

Motion passed.  
 
 
Shopping trolley address by Libby O’Neill 
 
Libby O’Neill outlined the current situation regarding abandoned shopping trolleys around the Bondi Junction area. Problem areas being near bus stops, taxi ranks and fire exits. 
 
Council started an education programme in early 2010 featuring a “Don’t leave me this way” campaign which included posters in major shopping centres. It was admitted this campaign may not have had much success. 
 
Council has been working with major retailers to find a solution. 
 
Fines for infringements and to recover impounded trolleys has resulted in retailers taking more of an interest in talking to Council. 
 
Along with the encouragement of shoppers to use their own “upmarket” shopping trolleys, the most effective solution to the problem will be trolley locks as used at Chatswood Chase shopping Centre. 
 
Mark Taylor from Willoughby City Council was instrumental in their Council’ success in eradicating abandoned shopping trolleys using magnetic wheel locks. 
 
The effectiveness of wheel locks is demonstrated in this short video: http://bit.ly/trlock 
 
Eric Scott  said that until this technology is installed in our local shopping centres, phoning the 1800 number for Trolley Trackers is still an effective way of getting abandoned trolleys removed from the streets. 
 
 
AGM - Election of the 2011-2012 Precinct Committee 
 
Mary Shiner presided over the election of the 2011-2012 Precinct Committee 
 
The position of Convenor was put to the vote as nominations were received for Peter Lynch and George Newhouse as Co-Convenors along with a nomination for Danielle Ecuyer. 
 
Peter Lynch and George Newhouse were elected as Co-Convenors with 26 votes to 18. 
 
Stephen B. Cohen was elected unopposed as Secretary. 
 
Andrea Baker was elected unopposed as DA Representative. 
 
The position of Traffic Representative was put to the vote as nominations were received for Tony Moses and Danielle Ecuyer. 
 
Tony Moses was elected as the Traffic Representative with 23 votes to 18. 
 
The 2011-2012 Precinct Committee members are: 
 
Co-Convenors:                                  Peter Lynch and George Newhouse 
Secretary:                                        Stephen B. Cohen 
Development Applications:                 Andrea Baker 
Traffic; Shopping Trolleys; 
Graffiti / Garbage:                             Tony Moses 
 
 
Amended motion first proposed on 24 November 2010 
 
Stephen B. Cohen submitted an amended motion to request a name change of residential areas of Bondi Junction to Mill Hill. 
 
Since lodging the original motion to change the suburb name for part of Bondi Junction, it has been requested by people who have spoken to Stephen to extend the area of the proposed suburb to cover all the low density residential areas north of Queens Park, rather than just the area which is currently in the locality of Mill Hill. 
 
The new suburb would be an effective way of defining the low density residential properties and would help to keep high density and commercial developments out of the suburb. 
 
We request Council make provision for the change when allocating the 2012-2013 budget. 
 
This is the motion: 
 
That the official suburb name of the area that includes most of the western heritage residential section of BONDI JUNCTION to be renamed MILL HILL, retaining the postcode 2022. 
 
Mill Hill is the current locality name for the western part of this area, but it is proposed to extend the suburb eastwards as many similar residences of historical interest can be found there. 
 
The proposed area of Mill Hill would be bounded by Oxford Street; York Road, Birrell Street & Bronte Road (or Brisbane Street). The suburb of Mill Hill would not include the commercial area bounded by Oxford Street, Denison Street, Ebley Street & Newland Street) See map: 
 
 
 
A lively discussion ensued and Marcia West provided some background information on the name Mill Hill. 
 
Residents are requested to put forward other suitable names for the suburb and Marcia West indicated she would approach Kimberly O'Sullivan Steward (Local History Librarian at Waverley Library) to address the next meeting regarding historical suburb names. 
 
The motion was seconded by Eric Scott and carried. 
 
 
 
 
General Business 
 
A new subcommittee to provide input to Council regarding street maintenance; tree planting and beautification within the Precinct boundaries was discussed. 
 
It was agreed to keep the scope of the subcommittee to the above rather than extend it to investigating the undergrounding of overhead wires which may frighten off potential volunteers. 
 
Moved by Jennifer Lynch and seconded by Ngarie Hutchinson and carried. 
 
 
Ngarie Hutchinson was present at the recent Liquor Accord meeting and questioned the role of the Precinct Hotel subcommittee. Are they meant to receive complaints about the hotels? Ngarie said she wasn't sure if the spokesperson at the Liquor Accord meeting, Danielle Ecuyer was speaking on behalf of the Precinct or as a resident. She said that as a resident she had been embarrassed by the tone and language used by Danielle at the meeting. 
 
Gil Morris added that there was a lot of confusion as to the role of the Precinct Hotel subcommittee. 
 
Eric Scott suggested that all correspondence sent on behalf of the Precinct should be tabled at the following Precinct meeting and it must be made clear if correspondence is from a resident or someone representing the Precinct. 

A motion was moved and passed that:
A member of the precinct executive or their nominee should attend and speak for the precinct at the Liquor Accord meeting on 30 June. 
 
Gil Morris added that a member of the executive or their nominee must represent the views of the Precinct and not their own views when corresponding with others. 
 
............ 
Meeting closed at 8.40 pm. 
 
The next meeting will be held at Waverley Library at 6.30 pm on Wednesday 17 August 2011. 
 
The following meeting will be held on Wednesday 23 November 2011. 
 


